
Board of Education  
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on May 19, 2015 in the Reed Intermediate School 
library, 3 Trades Lane.        
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair (7:30 p.m.)  L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary    R. Bienkowski  
D. Leidlein (absent)      5  Staff 
J. Vouros               50  Public 
D. Freedman     2  Press      
M. Ku  

 
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive to interview the 
candidate for the Newtown High School Assistant Principal position and invited Dr. Erardi and 
Dr. Gejda.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
The Board interviewed the candidate. 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – Vote on Executive Session Item 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education appoint Dana Manning Assistant Principal 
of Newtown High School with salary per the administrators’ contract.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 4 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi said the CABE student leadership awards were being presented and the top 5% of 
the class of 2015 were being honored.  The awards were given and a reception followed. 
 
Item 5 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of May 5, 2015, the donation to Newtown High School, the donation to 
Reed Intermediate School, the resignation of Tressa Lima, and the correspondence report. 
Mr. Vouros seconded.  Ms. Hamilton requested to include the change on page 3 which she had 
shared with the Board.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Public Participation - none 
Item 7 – Reports  
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander spoke about Dr. Erardi and Board members reading to classes at 
Head O’Meadow School last week and commented on Jazz Night at the high school.     
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi said Education Connection will offer child care next year for the pilot professional 
days which will have delayed openings for students.  The State recognized Newtown High 
School for having an outstanding guidance department.  The transportation survey will close 
May 22.  We have close to 400 respondents.  Referring to the previous conversation regarding 
fingerprinting volunteers, we have a shared practice for student internships through the high 
school career center.  Instructional rounds were held at Middle Gate School focusing on student 
engagement in learning.  Rilind Abazi won the William Honen Award as the outstanding male 
student in the junior class.   
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Item 9 – New Business 
Avielle Foundation: 
Dr. Jeremy Richman gave a presentation on the Avielle Foundation which was created to honor 
his daughter and others who have been victims of senseless violence.  They are working with 
world leaders in the areas of brain health research and community building to stop these 
behaviors.  They would like the community and education system to provide tools to students, 
parents, educators, physicians, law enforcement and the everyday citizen to help prevent this 
violence.    
 
Dr. Erardi said this information would be brought to the Curriculum and Instruction Committee 
and then back to the Board.  We hope to launch this in the fall of 2015. 
 
Student Reports: 
Rilind Abazi said the AP testing was over.  Emma DeFlumerie received the rotary Student of the 
Month honor.   
Megan Milano congratulated Rilind for his award.  The Animal Concerns Club was having a 
volleyball tournament.  They also had a PLC day where students could work with their teachers. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Ms. Hamilton said she and Mrs. Ku were working on the paraeducator negotiations and would 
be attending the municipal strategic planning committee meeting next Wednesday.   
Mrs. Ku said the Curriculum and Instruction Committee recommended the Reed social studies 
curriculum be brought to the Board as well as three high school elective courses.  They also 
discussed the K-4 physical education curriculum.   
 
Climate and Culture Committee Report: 
Dr. Erardi said this committee began meeting a year ago and has been ongoing.   
Mrs. Roche said there has been great collaboration and they work well together.  Dr. Erardi has 
helped bring people together and changed the climate in the district as soon as he started.   
 
Dr. Erardi said there was a willingness to partner and move forward.  The work isn’t done but 
the attitude is that we can get it done.  He is thankful for the members of the committee.  We are 
going to Washington, D.C. in July to present their work in a national platform. 
 
Tom Kuroski was grateful that they were able to share concerns and thanked them for allowing 
this committee to be formed.  The survey provided a tremendous amount of data.  He spoke 
about the New Teacher Cohort which addressed all questions they had as new teachers.  The 
Teacher Forum is for teachers in general speaking about how things are going in the district.  
Information from these groups have been shared with the Climate and Culture Committee. 
 
John Sullivan is a member of the Aspiring Administrators Cohort.  These educators are growing 
in a professional learning community in partnership with the NFT Executive Board and central 
office administrators.   
 
Tom Pescarmona said the Climate and Culture meetings are very enlightening. This committee 
put together surveys which received a tremendous response.  We focused on prioritizing 
initiatives, having consistent standards across schools, and are looking at the teacher 
evaluation tool.  
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Mary Connelly said that communication was handled jointly by the teachers union, Dr. Erardi 
and Dr. Gejda.  They have addressed student transition concerns and changes in the 2015-
2016 professional development plan.   
 
Mr. Kuroski said they decided to reconvene next year with the same group to examine some of 
the data from the surveys.  This will ultimately help us in the classroom.  They were invited to 
the AFT Teach conference in July where we will have the opportunity to share what we’ve 
learned with this group.   
 
Dr. Erardi said the structure was in place.  It’s a privilege to travel with the teacher leaders to 
present to this platform.  Tom Einhorn and Chris Geissler were invaluable in bringing the 
administrators perspective to the group.   
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if the survey responses were anonymous. 
Mr. Kuroski said most were anonymous.   
Ms. Hamilton wondered how responses were different from Sandy Hook compared to other 
schools.   
Mr. Kuroski said certain responses could indicate employees in that building regarding safety, 
transitions and teacher movement.   
Ms. Hamilton hoped we would address some of their concerns.   
Mr. Kuroski said a number of initiatives were under the cloud of emotional stress for teachers.  
He meets with teachers at Sandy Hook regularly. 
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending April 30, 2015.  Mr. Freedman seconded. 
Mr. Bienkowski presented his financial report including transfers.   
 
Ms. Hamilton asked why we don’t transfer a large amount to cover big deficit areas.    
Mr. Bienkowski said we don’t make the transfers until we know what the excess cost grant will 
be.  There are no real large pockets of money so that would involve many transfers which would 
still include active accounts. 
 
Mr. Freedman asked if there is a historical pattern of overages in an account and would like to 
see a five year overview for these categories and try to budget better.  We should identify this in 
the budget process to minimize the overages. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 8 – Old Business 
Daycare Proposal: 
Motion: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the 2015-2016 Newtown Public 
Schools Daycare Proposal.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
 
Dr. Erardi gave the Board a letter of recommendation for the daycare program from one of our 
Sandy Hook teachers using their service. 
Ms. Hamilton said initially this program was supposed to run on its own.  It has changed to us 
being more responsible for the space, personnel and insurance.  Her concern is taking all of that 
on at this point with everything else we have on our plate.  Licenses are valid for five years.  
This is a good program but she is concerned because it’s a sub-contractor relationship.  
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Mr. Freedman agreed.  It’s a great service for our community but he wanted to look at other 
models before deciding. 
 
Dr. Erardi said this is time sensitive for parents.  We’ve been in conversations for months with 
Mrs. Ryan and obtained information from the health department.  If we implement this for next 
year it will be under the umbrella of the school board.  It would be a one-year commitment with a 
review mid-year.  We know where the space is available but can change in 2016-2017.  It would 
be for children between the ages of six weeks to 36 months in the Reed School with a review in 
the first trimester of the school year.  We could also wait a year to offer this service.  Mrs. Ryan 
would be an employee of the Board of Education coming out of pupil services. 
 
Mrs. Ku was in favor of it as a pilot program because it provides a valuable service.   
Mrs. Roche agreed with Ms. Hamilton and Mr. Freedman but feels Dr. Erardi will closely monitor 
the program.  She was comfortable going forward. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said if we put this program in as is it will probably always be that way.  There is no 
way you could ever take it out.  She isn’t sure Reed is the right place and can’t agree with 
spending money on this. 
 
Dr. Erardi spoke with Alan Beitman, former Monroe superintendent.  This should not be an 
expense to the school board.  The Monroe program does generate funds.   
Mr. Freedman was not comfortable moving forward with the pending issue of closing a school.   
 
Mrs. Roche said there will be a lot of changes in the district when Sandy Hook School opens.  It 
will be no cost to the district and valuable to the staff.     
Mr. Alexander was not comfortable with the overall set up but is with what will be provided.  He 
asked how the money would be managed with their staff being in our employ. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said we would run this as an enterprise.  Payroll will be run through our system.    
Dr. Erardi said we have the Nurtury Program and daycare program under the high school 
administration and pupil personnel.  Accounting would go through Mr. Bienkowski and the 
special education supervisor would supervise Mrs. Ryan.  HR would take responsibility for the 
employees.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said this is adding another job for this staff member.  We should wait another year 
to see what our buildings will look like and give us time to research what else is out there. 
Mr. Alexander will support it as a pilot but wants to be sure its reviewed early and often.   
 
Vote: 4 ayes 2 nays (Ms. Hamilton, Mr. Freedman)  Motion passes. 
 
Item 9 – New Business (continued) 
Perkins Grant:  
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the application for the Perkins 
Career and Technical Education Grant.  Ms. Hamilton seconded. 
 
Dr. Gejda spoke about the two grant proposals.  One is 3D printing and the other is to allow the 
high school graphics to expand their business and add an engraving component.    
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Student Discipline Code of Conduct: 
Dr. Erardi said this is informational tonight but he would like to approve it for the start of next 
year.  He and Mrs. Roche met with high school students who want stricter enforcement.  It will 
be brought back June 2.   
 
First Read of Policy 5114: 
Ms. Hamilton said she reworked this policy.  
 
First Read of Policy 5141.29: 
Ms. Hamilton said this addresses what we implemented for the school based health clinic. 
 
First Read of the 2000 Series Administration Policies: 
Ms. Hamilton asked to go over these at the next meeting and requested the Board send her any 
questions.     
 
Item 10 – Public Participation - none 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education go into executive session regarding 
action on the non-union wages for 2015-2016 and the Superintendent’s evaluation and invited 
Dr. Erardi.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 11 – Executive Session 
Executive session began at 10:34 p.m. 
The Board exited at 11:20 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn at 11:20 p.m.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 12 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 11:20 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       __________________________________  
                         Kathryn Hamilton 
         Secretary 
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